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Set out below is a summary of the decisions taken at the Executive 
meeting held on Thursday, 18 April 2024.  The wording used does not 
necessarily reflect the actual wording that will appear in the minutes. 
 
Members are reminded that, should they wish to call in a decision, 
notice must be given to Democracy Services no later than 4pm on the 
Thursday 25 April 2024. 
 
If you have any queries about any matters referred to in this decision 
sheet please contact Robert Flintoft. 
 

5. Advertising contract  
 
Resolved:  
 

i. Noted the independent market appraisal and the 
potential revenue opportunities from place-based 
advertising: 

 
Reason: Understanding the potential value of advertising 

opportunities across the council’s estate and assets 
to realise maximum revenues, recognising that by 
doing so there will be a necessary change from 
analogue to digital advertising, to keep up with 
market demand and recognise increased revenue 
opportunities. 

 
ii. Approved the direct award of a new 15-year (plus a 

possible 1-year extension) bus shelter advertising 
and digital free standing unit concession contract to 
JC Decaux and delegate authority to negotiate and 
conclude the new concession contract (and the 
provisions of any subsequent modifications and/or 
extensions thereto) to the Director of Governance in 
consultation with the Head of Procurement and the 
Director of Public Health: 
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Reason: The bus shelter and digital information board 
contract expired on 31 December 2023 and is now 
on a 12-month extension as per the current contract 
mechanism. By approving the new contract, the 
council will more quickly benefit from the increased 
revenue with the supplier being able to more quickly 
digitise subject to planning approvals. 

 
75% of Out Of Home advertising revenue comes 
from Digital and as such Paper advertising alone is 
no longer sustainable for the future operational 
running of a Bus Shelter and Free- Standing Unit 
contract. 
 
If direct award is not support, the Council would 
need to run a new tender awarded prior to 1 January 
2025. 
 

iii. Pursuant to Rule 26.1 of the Council’s Contract 
Procedure Rules (“CPRs”), the Executive approved 
a waiver of Rules 11.4 and 11.7 of the Council’s 
CPRs in relation to the direct award of the new 
concession contract to JC Decaux UK. 

 
Reason: Most of the bus shelters in York are currently the 

property of JCDecaux, who both purchase, install 
and maintain them. The risks of not continuing the 
concession contract are set out in the report and can 
be summarised as, all current bus shelters would be 
dismantled by JCDecaux in January 2025 with new 
ones needed to be sourced, installed and 
maintained introducing a substantial additional cost 
to the Council in both capacity and, potentially 
capital expenditure and ongoing operational 
expenditure if a new supplier is not found through a 
competitive tender. 

 
iv. Approved the council’s advertising policy which will 

be embedded into the bus shelter, and all place-
based advertising contracts with adverts displayed 
on council owned or operated land: 

 
Reason: The new advertising contract allows greater controls 

over the types of advertising that is displayed. The 
council’s advertising policy is designed to restrict 



high fat, salt and sugar products being displayed to 
residents to help promote better health and 
wellbeing. 




